PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 6th JUNE 2017
	Present:  
	Mr T Bonser (Chair)
	Mrs W Palmer
	Mr T Woolven

	
	Mr R Lupton

Mr J Scade
	Mr R Tillett
Mrs J Davies (Clerk)


	Mr A Mathieson

	
	
	
	


Apologies: 

Parish Cllr: Mrs P Darby
County Cllr: H Rayner

	Number

_______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______

	86/17

87/17

88/17

89/17

90/17

91/17

92/17

93/17

94/17

95/17

96/17

97/17

98/17

99/17

100/17
	Members of the Public: Mr and Mrs Bullock and Borough Cllr Mike Taylor
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None.

UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

Mr and Mrs Bullock had submitted a planning application to demolish Cobb Cottage on Basted Lane and build 2 dwellings within the 3.5 acre plot. The dwellings would be built in the Kentish style and a covenant would be put on the dwelling (that they would not be residing in) to state that there should be no further development on the site. Cllr Bonser explained the planning procedure and said that comments to T&MBC would be sent by 12th June. The Parish Councillors appreciated their attendance and explanation of their actions.
8.07 Mr and Mrs Bullock left the meeting
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 2nd MAY 2017
RESOLVED that the minutes of 2nd May 2017 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING

Street Lighting Cllr Bonser had notifed Ms Clewes that with regard to the lady with 2 lights outside her property, none of the work advised had been carried out. The work was to remove the older lamp post, remove the screen from it and fit that to the newer lamp post. No further response had been received.
Platt Woods Details of Mr Whale’s current insurance had been received. 
Wrotham Heath Golf Club had sent the following letter: WHGC recently had a meeting with Liz Guthrie of TMBC concerning tree felling at Wrotham Heath Golf Club. It had received no details of the specific nature of any concerns or from whom they are emanating.
Some years ago after long negotiations it received a grant from Natural England to help reinstate some areas of Heathland on our course. As a result of this grant the Club then submitted a Woodland Management Plan to the Forestry Commission for a felling licence, which was granted in 2013. Details of its plan were passed on to TMBC who had no objections. They had confirmed to the club on several occasions that there are no Tree Preservation orders on any of its land and that the Club is acting correctly with its felling.

In conjunction with the Heather restoration work it is carrying out other Woodland Management as much of the wooded areas have had no attention for many years, again it has used a specialist Woodland Management company for advise in these areas.

The Club understood that there has been a complaint about logs/trunks being left at the bottom of the 3rd hole which backs on to some houses at the bottom of Windmill Hill. It was the Club’svintention to remove these logs but one of the residents asked if he could have them for his own use, as they were of no practical use to the Club it agreed that he could, however they have not been moved. WHGC will now remove these to tidy up the area.

WHGC is sorry if it has upset any of its neighbours or users of the footpaths which cross its land, but feel that it is trying to improve the area for the greater good.

Allotments Cllr Mathieson and Cllr Woolven had measured out each allotment and posts had been installed to denote the boundary line. 
Allotments 15 to 20 had far exceeded the original boundaries. A site meeting had been held and it had been agreed that measurements should be taken from a fixed line (Greenlands boundary fence). RESOLVED to leave a 15ft space between the boundary fence and the allotments. Cllr Mathieson to re-measure. Plans would be drawn and when each allotment was transferred to a new allotment holder, adjustments to the boundary of the plots would be made.

See Saw was now in situ. 

Car Park Mr Mathieson had left another message with KCC and was expecting a call the following day. RESOLVED that if the call was not received the Parish Council would submit a further formal complaint with KCC as despite emailing and leaving messages no response had been received from them. 
Defibrillators Cllr Darby had suggested that the Sevenoaks First Responders might advise of the best location to install the defibrillator in SHF. Dates of 13th to 15th June for a site meeting had been given by the SFR. Clerk to obtain Cllr Darby’s availability. 

LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

H&H Celcon Cllr Taylor was still awaiting an invitation to attend a meeting with H&H Celcon.
BG Sand Pit Cllr Taylor said there was some discrepancy regarding extraction dates.
BG Primary School had lost £60,000 funding which had been secured for a new roof and complete refurbishment to bring the facility into the 21st century. This funding had been lost at the very last minute due to government funding cuts. Cllr Mike Taylor was planning to ask BGPC to make a donation of £10,000 and enquired if Platt might consider donating £5,000. He said that this facility could be made available to all local schools and would be approaching other PC’s to make a donation.

RESOLVED to make this an agenda item for the next meeting. Clerk to ascertain how many students residing in Platt attended BG school. 

Traffic Calming Engineers had agreed to carry our further speed surveys on the A25, Borough Green to Platt, now that these calming measures had been installed. Another survey would be carried out when the whole scheme had been implemented.
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Bonser ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

 PLANNING APPLICATIONS
TM/17/01113/FL Basted Lane, Crouch, Cobb Cottage. Demolish extg & build 2 dwellings

TM/17/01155/FL Platt Common, Fir Cottage. Rear Landscaping. No objections
TM/17/00999/FL Maidstone Road, Wrotham Heath, Marion Cottages #1A. Widen drive. No objections

TM/17/01052/FL Comp Lane, Apple Trees. Triple garage with living/hobbies room above. No objections

TM/16/03630/OA Maidstone Road, Platt Industrial Estate. New Access
PLANNING APPROVALS (Parish Council’s comments to T&MBC set out first)

TM/17/00947/TNCA LML Platt, Rose Cottage. Fell Bay Tree. Suggested pruning or replacement. Approved 15/05/17 Owner happy to replace  
 PLANNING APPEALS
  APP/H2265A/12/2183467/NWF Askew Bridge Site
Non-determination & enforcement. Still undecided
Access Road Cllr Bonser confirmed that the application for a new access road had now been validated. However, three new landowners had come to light. Cllr Taylor had been in contact with one of the owners explaining the matter and was happy to meet to discuss further.
PLATT WOODS REPORT 

NOTICE BOARD REPLACEMENT

The board at the top of the steps up from the churchyard needed replacing. The committee felt it would be best to use kiln dried Oak as it would not split and warp like green Oak.. Mr Whale had made enquires to the cost, around £350.00 + VAT, he would get a quote emailed to the Parish Clerk.

COPPICING

On 11h March Mr Whale and a number of our volunteers had continued the coppicing of Sweet Chestnut near High Haugh. 2 more sessions would be needed to complete the work next winter. 

WORK CARRIED OUT

The following had been done on Volunteer Days since the last meeting. 11th February, encroaching Rhododendron was cut back along the path from the Wellingtonias to the Chestnuts and from the Wellingtonias to Path MR296. 11th March, coppicing as above. 8th April, raked leaves and dead wood over fire sites after the contractors ride widening finished for the summer [the ground was now too dry for bonfires, April turned out to be the driest on record]. 13th May, cut back encroaching Rhododendron along path MR296 and a leaning Pine on the junction with the larch Grove to enable light to reach the ground and encourage Foxgloves. The rotten posts and rail at the Comp Lane entrance were replaced using our own Chestnut from the coppicing and a draw knife was used to remove the bark. 

Contractor work, on 17th January, Kevin Such and James Whale began widening overgrown sections of the Church to Windmill Hill Path, they had completed 5 days the last on 4th April. The work had gone very well with much positive feedback from local residents. 

BUDGET UPDATE

Figures had been obtained from the Parish Clerk. Our balance on 17th January was £3,521.84 we had since spent £1410.00 on Path Widening and Chainsaw work. In April 2017 we received £2,000 TMBC management fee for year 20017/18. Are current balance is £4,111.84 

Mr Whale had yet to submit an invoice for his last day of path widening (£140) and 3 mornings of chainsaw work. (£75) 

COST OF PROPOSED WORK 2017/18

If Mr Whale was to undertake the half day spot spraying and two days brush cutting over the summer this would cost £350. Winter path widening Mr Such 5 days £750, Mr Whale £700. Total £1,800. The committee aims to spend £2,000 per financial year.

FUTURE WORK CONTRACTOR

The committee were in agreement that next winter 5 more days of work should be used to finish the project to widen the main path Church to Windmill Hill MR298 with Mr Such and Mr Whale.

A possible 2 days of brush cutting would be needed this year as Mr Whale had done only half a day last year, this was to allow Foxgloves to grow and flower along paths and in glades the following year as they are biennial. It was estimated that half a day of spot spraying of Rhododendron regrowth was needed at various points around the wood to stop it encroaching across paths. Mr Whale had spoken to Mr Such who had said he was very busy this summer and asked if Mr Whale could undertake the brush cutting and spot spraying. Mr Whale told the committee he was able to do this as he had the necessary equipment used in his gardening business, the committee were happy with this proposal.

RESOLVED that another quote be obtained for the path widening to ensure that costings were still competitive. More specific detailing be obtained of the work to ensure accurate quotations. 

CASUAL VACANCY
Following the resignation of Cllr Phil Scott, T&MBC had advised that an election had not been called. Therefore, any interested parties could be co-opted. There had been no response to the vacancy notice.
CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments were approved. 

The following payments were received:
Various

Allotment Rent



            £150.00

BGJFC

Donation




            £300.00

Santander

Interest  





£  41.48

Nat West

Interest  




                £0.92





















  Total
            £492.40 

The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


  VAT

   Total

Mrs M Beale

Cleaning May 17



              £60.00 

Mrs J Davies

Salary May 17





£887.80  

Wrotham PC

Skatepark Maintenance
            £28.80
            £291.01 

Kent Pension Fund
Contribution May 17 




£262.87

Prime Folio

Planning Fee





£600.00

KCB


Pesticide Application




  £84.00

Parish Online

Annual Fee



£ 5.60

  £33.60

Lionel Robbins
Internal Audit





  £75.00

Mr B Baker

Groundswork April


£ 2.25

£565.53

KCPFA

Subscription





  £20.00

PAYE


Tax/NI April





  £76.67

CPRE


Membership





  £36.00




















Total


 
£36.65         £2,992.48
ANNUAL AUDIT
Mr Robbins, the internal auditor appointed by the Parish Council had sent in his report for the recent audit. It was noted that the Council’s recreational areas had not been valued. RESOLVED that this would not be necessary at this juncture.
CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

Platt United A request from Platt United to use SHF as its home ground again had been requested. It would be Saturday afternoons with 2pm kick offs. It would have roughly around 10-12 games there per season. 

RESOLVED that this would not be feasible as BG had two teams already and this was maximum usage for the pitch.
PROFS (the retired men’s group in the village) had enquired whether it would be possible to use the artificial wicket on Stonehouse Field for one day on Thursday 24th August.  Each year they held their annual ‘sports’ day in the summer and this year thought it would be nice to hold a friendly cricket match.  It would involve a mixed bunch of older guys – some with cricket experience – and they would probably use a soft ball.
RESOLVED that this request be approved. Cost would be £35.
 

Overhanging Tree A letter had been received from a resident in Lingfield Road stating that there was a large tree around the edge of King Georges Field that was over hanging her garden quite a bit and a lot of the branches were too high for her to cut down. 
The Clerk had taken photos which she showed to the PC. RESOLVED that the Groundsman be asked for his advice.

Pesticide Application An anxious dog owner had contacted the PC about the very strong smell of weedkiller at Stone House Field. No dog owner liked the idea of their dog eating grass that has been sprayed with chemicals. The Clerk had contacted the contractor who had assured the Council that nothing that could harm animals had been used. He would be happy to speak to the concerned resident to go through ingredients used. Resident had been notified.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

There had been no meetings due to the government election process.
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Cllr Palmer said that she had obtained all necessary passwords for the website. Clerk to forward minutes and notice of audit
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 4th July 2017
The meeting was closed at 9.20pm
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